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THE GOOSE GIRL 
By Gary Blackwood 
based on the Grimm Brothers folktale 

 
(The imaginary kingdom of Oldmark. PRINCESS JORINDA, a sweet-natured girl of 
sixteen or so, is currying her father's horse, FALADA--a man or woman wearing a horse 
mask that leaves the lower face uncovered, plus a lightweight costume that represents 
the horse's body) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Hello, Falada. I thought perhaps you could use a good grooming. I was right. I'm very 
sorry for neglecting you so shamefully these past few weeks. You were Father's favorite 
horse, and he wouldn't be pleased if he saw you looking so shabby. Has the stableboy 
been giving you your oats every day? (The horse shakes its head) I can tell that he 
hasn't shoveled out your stall lately, either. Well, from now on, I'll see to it that you're 
better taken care of. I've just been so . . . I haven't been myself ever since Father . . . 
No. I'm not going to cry. I promised myself I was all done crying. It's timestop feeling 
sorry for myself and get on with my life. That's what Father would have wanted. It's just 
that it's so . . . so dreary without him around, you know? (The horse nods its head) Elsa, 
my maid in waiting, isn't very good company; all she ever does is gossip about the other 
servants, or go on endlessly about clothing and jewelry and hairstyles. And Mother is 
always so occupied with the business of running the country by herself, I hardly ever 
see her. I suppose I should offer to help her somehow, but I know what she'd say. "Oh, 
Jorinda, I'm afraid you're just not very good at such things." She says that in order to run 
a kingdom--or a queendom--properly, you must be firm and decisive, even cruel 
sometimes, if necessary. She says that you have to rule with your head, not with your 
heart, that you can't let your feelings get in the way of doing what's best for the country. 
(The horse shakes its head. Jorinda sighs) I can see why Father was so fond of you, 
Falada. You seem to listen so closely to what a person says, just as if you could 
understand every word. I think you'd be very good company--if only you could talk back 
to me. 
 
 FALADA: 
Who says I can't? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh! My goodness! You can speak! 
 
 FALADA: 
Very perceptive, Princess. 
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 JORINDA: 
But why didn't you--I mean, why haven't you spoken to me before this? 
 
 FALADA: 
I didn't imagine you'd understand me. No one else ever did--except the King, of course. 
 
 JORINDA: 
You talked to my father? 
 
 FALADA: 
Oh, yes. We used to have some very interesting conversations. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Really? What about? 
 
 FALADA: 
Oh, about hunting and battles, and what kind of hay tastes the best. About what the 
weather was likely to do that day, and what sort of mood the queen was in. About you. 
He loved you a great deal, you know. He would never have considered marrying you off 
to someone you don't care for, someone you've never even met. 
 
 JORINDA: 
You know about that? 
 
 FALADA: 
I overheard Elsa chattering about it to the stableboy. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I should have known better than to discuss it with her. No doubt everyone in the 
kingdom has heard about it by now. 
 
 FALADA: 
You're not going to go through with it, are you? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I can't see that I have much choice. Mother says it's for the good of the country. 
 
 FALADA: 
But is it for the good of Princess Jorinda? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I . . . I don't know. Anyway, it would be selfish of me to think only about what I want. 
Besides, it's not settled yet. King Ferdinand hasn't made up his mind. 
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 FALADA: 
He'd be a fool to turn you down. But then, perhaps he is a fool. I've met a number of 
kings in my time, and they're not all as smart or as good as your father, I can tell you. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Have you met King Ferdinand? 
  
 FALADA: 
No, not the current one. I did meet his father once, Ferdinand the First. I didn't like him 
much. His oats were a little on the moldy side, too. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh. Still, his son could be perfectly nice. (The horse shrugs doubtfully) Have you ever 
met-- (in a furtive whisper) Have you ever met the king of Schmertzbad? Oh, what is his 
name? 
 
 FALADA: 
Greisel. And he's every bit as slimy as he sounds. He mistreats his horses, too. He 
feeds them turnips. Can you imagine? (Shudders) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Thank goodness Mother hasn't tried to marry me off to him. 
 
 ELSA (O.S.): 
Princess Jorinda? Milady? Yoo hoo! (ELSA ENTERS. She is considerably older than 
Jorinda, and considerably less sweet-natured. To herself) Now where in the world has 
Little Miss LaDeDah gotten to-- Ah! There you are! Her Madness--I mean, her Majesty 
sent me to find you. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I've just been here, grooming Falada, and you'll never guess what I've discovered! 
 
 FALADA: 
Don't tell her, don't tell her, don't— 
 
 JORINDA: 
He [she] can speak! (Falada groans) It's true! 
 
 FALADA: 
She'll never believe you. 
 
 ELSA: 
He can speak? That horse? You don't mean like Whee-hee-hee-hee? 
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 JORINDA: 
No, not horsey sounds, he says actual words and sentences. 
 
 ELSA: 
(puts a hand to Jorinda's forehead) Are you feeling well? Perhaps you've had a little too 
much sun. Why don't you come and have a nice lie-down. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I feel fine, Elsa. Falada, show her. Say something to her. I command you. 
  
 FALADA: 
Your bodice is buttoned all crooked. 
 
 JORINDA: 
There, you see? 
 
 ELSA: 
No. I don't. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Didn't you hear him? He said your bodice is buttoned all crooked. 
 
 ELSA: 
(fixing her bodice) All I heard was (flaps her lips like a horse) brrrrrr! 
 
 FALADA: 
I told you, didn't I? You're the only one. 
 
 JORINDA: 
He spoke, I tell you! 
 
 ELSA: 
(puts an arm around her shoulders) Oh, dear. I was hoping you'd be spared. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Spared? Spared what? 
 
 ELSA: 
They say . . . they say your father suffered from that same delusion, thinking that his 
horse could talk to him. I'm afraid he's passed his . . . his peculiarities on to you. 
(speaking as if to a child) Now, listen to me. This is not a parrot, nor a mynah bird. This 
is a horse. (pats Falada patronizingly) And horses are not the brightest creatures in the 
barnyard. They can barely understand "Giddyup" and "Whoa," let alone speak. (Falada 
steps on her foot) Oh! Oh! Ah! 
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 JORINDA: 
What's wrong, Elsa? What is it? 
 
 FALADA: 
She doesn't seem to be able to speak. 
 
 ELSA: 
My--my foot! Ah! He's standing on my foot! Get him off! Get him off! 
 
 JORINDA: 
Falada. Please move your hoof. (Falada moves it, Elsa sighs in relief. Falada sets his 
hoof down on her other foot) 
 
 ELSA: 
Ah! Ah! 
 
 JORINDA: 
Falada! 
 
 FALADA: 
Sorry. 
 
 JORINDA: 
No, you're not. (Elsa gives Falada a vicious look and Jorinda a look that questions her 
sanity, then limps off) 
 
 FALADA: 
All right, I'm not. She deserved it, accusing your father of having "peculiarities"--not to 
mention those insulting remarks about animals of the equine persuasion. I think you 
should get a new maid in waiting. I don't like her, and I don't trust her. Neither did your 
father. She's probably a spy. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(laughs) A spy? For whom? 
 
 FALADA: 
I don't know. King Greisel of Schmertzbad. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Don't be ridiculous. Elsa's family have always been very loyal to Oldmark; I believe she 
may even be related to us somehow. She's not a bad person, really; I think she just 
forgets sometimes who is the Princess and who is the maid in waiting. 
 
 FALADA: 
All the same, I'd keep an eye on her if I were you. Listen! Someone else is coming. 
Whoever it is, don't tell them about the talking thing, all right? 
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 JORINDA: 
Yes, all right. (QUEEN YSABEL enters. She is not a bad person, either, just practical-
minded and not very affectionate) Hello, Mother. 
 
 QUEEN: 
Didn't Elsa tell you I wanted to see you? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes, but – 
 
 QUEEN: 
Then you should have come at once. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I didn't know it was something important. 
 
 QUEEN: 
If it weren't, I would not have sent for you. What are doing down here with the horses, 
anyway? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I was just grooming Falada. 
 
 QUEEN: 
That is what stableboys are for, my dear. Royal princesses do not groom horses. 
 
 FALADA: 
Why not? She's better at it than the stableboy is. 
 
 QUEEN: 
They study their French, and practice on the lute, and . . . and sew tapestries and such 
things. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes, ma'am. What did you want me for? 
 
 QUEEN: 
A messenger has brought me a letter from your intended. 
 
 JORINDA: 
My intended? 
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 QUEEN: 
King Ferdinand of Eastphalia. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh. Him. 
 
 QUEEN: 
He has agreed to . . . to the terms of the alliance. 
 
 JORINDA: 
He's agreed to marry me, in other words. 
 
 QUEEN: 
Oh, not just agreed. He sounds positively thrilled at the prospect. Naturally, in my letters 
I gave him a very flattering description of you. 
 
  FALADA: 
I don't suppose he bothered to give her a description of him. 
 
  JORINDA: 
I don't suppose he bothered to give her--you a description of him. (Elsa comes into view 
at one side of the stage, eavesdrops on the following) 
 
  QUEEN: 
Well . . . no. But I have heard from various sources that he is intelligent and athletic, and 
actually rather good looking, and he certainly expresses himself well. Listen to this 
(reading): "I know that it will grieve you sorely to part with your only daughter, but I 
solemnly promise that if the Princess Jorinda will do me the honor of becoming my 
bride, I will grant her anything that her heart may desire and that it is within my power to 
grant." What more could you ask for? 
 
 FALADA: 
The freedom to choose for yourself who you're going to marry. 
 
 JORINDA: 
The freedom to choose for myself who I'm going to marry. 
 
 QUEEN: 
Oh, Jorinda, please. Let's not bring all that up again. You know very well how important 
this alliance is to us. The only thing that's kept King Greisel from invading us long ago 
was his fear of your father. Now that he's gone . . . well, unless we have a powerful 
kingdom the likes of Eastphalia on our side, I'm afraid that Oldmark is fated to become 
just another small and insignificant province of Schmertzbad. 
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 JORINDA: 
I know. It's just that . . . Never mind. You're right. I should be thinking about what's best 
for the country, not what's best for me. 
 
 QUEEN: 
It's not such a terrible fate, after all, becoming queen of a wealthy, civilized kingdom like 
Eastphalia. I'm sure you'll have a lovely castle to live in, and the best food, and dozens 
of servants waiting on you hand and foot, and beautiful, well-bred horses to ride. 
 
 FALADA: 
What do / look like? A water buffalo? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Don't worry, Falada. I'll take you with me. 
 
 QUEEN: 
I beg your pardon? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I was just saying that I'll take Falada with me. 
  
 QUEEN: 
Are you sure? You won't need a horse to get there; the king's man has brought a 
carriage. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Nevertheless, I'd like to take him. He's very special, you know. 
 
 FALADA: 
Don't tell her, don't tell her, don't tell her— 
 
 QUEEN: 
You're not going to tell me that he can talk, are you. 
 
 JORINDA: 
No, ma'am. 
 
 QUEEN: 
Good. Now, you'll be leaving for Eastphalia early in the morning, so be sure to get 
plenty of rest. And dear-- (Takes Jorinda's hand, pats it) 
 
 JORINDA: 
(hoping she'll say how sorry she is to see her go) Yes, Mother? 
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 QUEEN: 
Don't mention anything to King Ferdinand about talking horses, either, all right? I told 
him you were a very sensible girl. Oh. One more thing. Here. (Takes a ring from her 
finger, hands it to her) Before the wedding, give this to King Ferdinand, to place on your 
finger. It's the ring your father gave me when we were married. Perhaps it will make you 
as happy as we were. (Exits) 
 
 JORINDA: 
(Examines the ring, wraps it in a kerchief, stuffs it in her bodice. She gives the horse a 
last few brushes, sighs) Well. I suppose I'd better go and pack a few things. 
 
 FALADA: 
Are you sure you want to do this? We could always run away. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(smiles wanly) Don't tempt me. 
 
 FALADA: 
Well, at least leave Scowling Elsa behind. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(hopefully) Do you think-- No. No, I couldn't possibly. She's been with me ever since I 
was a child. 
  
 FALADA: 
That's like saying you couldn't possibly have a wart removed because it's been with you 
for years. 
 
 JORINDA: 
No, I'm sure her feelings would be hurt if I didn't take her. 
 
 FALADA: 
There you go again, thinking about others, and not yourself. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I can't help it. (turns to go) I'll have the stableboy bring you some nice fresh oats. 
 
 FALADA: 
Of course, thinking about others isn't always a bad thing. 
 
 ELSA: 
Milady! 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh! Elsa! I suppose you've heard the news. 
 



10 

 

 ELSA: 
(nods) You don't seem very happy about it. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Don't I? I guess I'm just sad at the thought of leaving Oldmark. You'll be coming with 
me, won't you? 
 
 ELSA: 
If you want me to. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(forcing it) Yes. Of --of course I do. So. We'd better go and start packing, then. 
 
 ELSA: 
Wait. There's something I need to tell you. (Glances at Falada, then takes Jorinda out of 
range of the horse's hearing) I've just been having a talk with Conrad. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Conrad? 
 
 ELSA: 
King Ferdinand's valet, the man he sent to fetch you. I sort of casually brought up the 
subject of the king--you know, just to get an idea of what kind of person His Majesty is, 
what he looks like, and so on. (They cross to Jorinda's room, which contains a traveling 
trunk and a chair. During their conversation, Jorinda arranges things inside the trunk) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh? What did he say? 
 
 ELSA: 
Well. (furtively) I don't know what your mother has told you, but I gather that Ferdinand 
is no great prize. For one thing, he's apparently a good deal older than you. 
 
 JORINDA: 
How much older? 
  
 ELSA: 
I don't know, exactly. But his valet did mention that His Majesty uses a cane. Of course, 
it could just be because of the gout. 
 
 JORINDA: 
The gout? 
 
 ELSA: 
An inflammation of the feet, especially the big toe. Very painful, I understand. Comes 
from drinking too much wine and eating too much red meat.. 
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 JORINDA: 
I know what it is. I just didn't know he had it. 
 
 ELSA: 
Yes, poor fellow. It's no wonder he's always so crotchety and hard to get along with. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, dear. He sounded perfectly nice in his letter. 
 
 ELSA: 
He probably had somebody else write it for him. It sounds as if there are a lot of things 
he neglected to tell your mother--or else she neglected to tell you. I don't suppose she 
happened to mention anything about his nose. 
 
 JORINDA: 
No. 
 
 ELSA: 
I'm surprised. Apparently it's one of his most noteworthy features. 
 
 JORINDA: 
In what way? 
 
 ELSA: 
The size, mostly. Of course Conrad does say that it draws attention away from his ears. 
Did she say anything about his hair? 
 
 JORINDA: 
No. 
 
 ELSA: 
Well, that's not surprising. There's not much to say about it, after all . . . since there's so 
little of it. (Jorinda sinks down on the trunk, her face in her hands) Is something wrong, 
Milady? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I-- I'm not sure I can go through with this. He sounds so . . . so . . . 
 
 ELSA: 
Disgusting? 
 
 JORINDA: 
That's not exactly the term I would have used. He can't help it if he's going bald and has 
. . . rather large features. But I don't know whether I could bear to live with someone so 
ill-tempered. 
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 ELSA: 
(furtive again) Maybe you don't have to. 
 
 JORINDA: 
What do you mean? 
 
 ELSA: 
I have a plan. Neither the King nor his valet has ever laid eyes on you. We can tell them 
that you're the maid in waiting, and I'm the princess. 
 
 JORINDA: 
But--but then you'd have to marry him. 
 
 ELSA: 
Yes, I know, I've thought about that, and I'm prepared to make the sacrifice, in order to 
save you from a life of unhappiness. In any case, I don't imagine I'll have to put up with 
him for very long. If he's half as decrepit as he sounds, he could kick off any time. 
 
 JORINDA: 
And then you'd be the ruler of Eastphalia. 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh, no, no, no; naturally if that happened, we'd tell everyone the truth, and they'd want 
you to be the queen. What do you think? 
 
 JORINDA: 
You're sure you wouldn't mind? 
  
 ELSA: 
I can't always be thinking about what's best for me. I want you to be happy. Besides, His 
Majesty may be cruel and nasty to his servants, but if he thinks I'll stand for it, he has 
another think coming. I'll box his enormous ears for him. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(laughs) I'm sure you will. Oh. But if you've been talking to Conrad, the valet, he already 
knows that you're the maid in waiting. 
 
 ELSA: 
Not a problem. I'll tell him that I was merely pretending to be a maid, in order to get him 
to talk frankly and openly about his master. Obviously, if he'd thought I was the bride-to-
be, he never would have told me all those things. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, you're so clever, Elsa. I could never have thought of that. You'll make a better 
queen than I would have, anyway. 
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 ELSA: 
Oh, dear me, no. I wouldn't even dream of such a thing if it weren't necessary in order to 
spare you. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(hugs her) Oh, thank you, Elsa, thank you. I told him you were trustworthy and loyal. 
 
 ELSA: 
Told who? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Ummm . . . King Ferdinand. In the last letter my mother sent him. [If Falada is played by 
a woman, previous line will read "I told her" and this line will read "Ummm . . . My 
mother."] 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh. Good. Except that now you will have to be the trustworthy and loyal one, because 
from now on you are going to be me. (haughtily) Is that clear, Elsa? 
 
 JORINDA: 
(curtsies, giggles) Yes, Milady. 
 
 ELSA: 
You look more like a milkmaid than a maid in waiting, with all the straw and the 
horsehair and--whatever that is on the hem. In any case, if I'm going to be a convincing 
princess, I'll need a better dress. (She roots through the trunk, comes up with a fancy 
dress) This should do nicely. Of course, I may to let it out a little here and there. Oh, and 
this necklace. And these gloves. And this fan. And-- (Jorinda stands by helplessly. 
Lights down) 
  
(A signpost is brought on. One arm says "Oldmark, 8 leagues," the other says 
"Gummeroffenheiligenschausen, 7 leagues." Lights up. CONRAD, King Ferdinand's 
valet, ENTERS, examines the sign, turns to call offstage) 
 
 CONRAD: 
We won't reach Gummerobberhaften-- Gooberfafnerhauben-- We won't reach the next 
village for at least three or four hours, Milady. I think we should stop and let the horses 
rest a while. 
 
 ELSA (O.S): 
Very well. Elsa! 
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 JORINDA (O.S.) 
Yes, milady? 
 
 ELSA: 
Fetch me cup of water from that stream. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Of course, Milady. (She enters, leading Falada) 
 
 FALADA: 
Why is she bossing you around that way? 
 
 JORINDA: 
She's trying to sound like a princess. 
 
 CONRAD: 
I beg your pardon? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, nothing. I was just talking to myself. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Ah. She's rather bossy, isn't she? 
 
 JORINDA: 
A little. But I should think you'd be used to that. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Not really. Most of the time my master is actually quite pleasant and thoughtful. 
 
 JORINDA: 
(surprised) King Ferdinand? 
 
 ELSA (O.S.): 
Elsa! Where's my water?  
 
 JORINDA: 
Just a moment! (as an afterthought) Milady! 
 
(She kneels on the apron of the stage, dips a cup in the imaginary stream. Falada 
kneels, too, drinks noisily. Elsa enters, wearing Jorinda's dress and gloves and 
necklace, and carrying her fan) 
 
 ELSA: 
What a stupid girl you are! I don't want water that's taken downstream from where that 
. . . that creature is drinking. Go over there and get me some! 
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 JORINDA: 
Yes, milady. 
 
 ELSA: 
Wait! Give me your apron. 
 
 JORINDA: 
My apron? 
 
 ELSA: 
Yes, yes. Are you deaf as well as stupid? Give it to me. (She takes the apron, spreads it 
on the ground, settles onto it. Coughs) I've breathed in so much dust, I feel as though 
I've swallowed a hedgehog. (To Conrad) Did you bring any food? 
 
 CONRAD: 
There's some bread and cheese in the carriage. 
 
 ELSA: 
Bread and cheese? Don't you have any truffles or caviar? 
 
 CONRAD: 
I'm afraid not. 
 
 ELSA: 
Hmph. You'd think your king would be a bit more anxious to impress his bride to be. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Well, it is a very special cheese, Milady, made only in Eastphalia from the milk of pygmy 
goats and aged for six months in caves. 
 
 ELSA: 
Six months?! He can't even give me fresh cheese! (Jorinda hands her the cup of water. 
She gargles with some, spits it out) 
 
 CONRAD: 
(to Jorinda) Would you like some bread and cheese? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes, please. 
 
 FALADA: 
I'll have some, too. (Conrad exits. To Jorinda) Why is she acting that way? And why are 
you putting up with it? 
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 JORINDA: 
I'll explain later. (sits near Elsa) Elsa! 
 
 ELSA: 
Are you speaking to moi? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes! Don't you think you're overdoing it just a little? 
 
  ELSA: 
Well, I can't very well behave like a maid in waiting, now, can I? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Maybe not, but you could at least behave like a human being. 
 
 ELSA: 
How dare you speak to me in such an impudent and insolent fashion? I could have you 
horsewhipped, you know! 
 
 FALADA: 
Watch your language, lady. There are horses present. (Conrad reenters with bread and 
cheese, hands some to Jorinda. She feeds some to Falada) 
 
 CONRAD: 
There you are. Are you sure you won't change your mind, Milady? 
 
 ELSA: 
Quite sure. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Umm, it's delicious! 
 
 ELSA: 
What is that--that blue stuff? 
 
 CONRAD: 
It's a rare strain of mold, Milady. It's what gives the cheese its unique taste and aroma. 
  
 ELSA: 
Mold!? I thought Eastphalia was a civilized country! Does your king eat that sort of . . . 
rubbish? 
 
 CONRAD: 
Of course. 
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 ELSA: 
I trust you serve some sort of real food in your country, as well. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Real food? 
 
 ELSA: 
You know. Steaks, chops, roasted pigs, pigeon pies, suet pudding. Real food. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Actually, the king isn't very fond of meat. He doesn't like killing animals. 
 
 JORINDA & FALADA: 
Really? 
 
 ELSA: 
Well, he doesn't have to kill them himself, for heaven's sake! That's what servants are 
for! All this talk of food is making me hungry. (Snatches the bread from Jorinda and 
gobbles it so fast she chokes. She clutches her throat, mimes that she wants water) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, dear! (dips up a cup of water, hands it to Elsa, who downs it, gasps) 
 
 ELSA: 
Are you trying to kill me? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I-- I— 
 
 ELSA: 
Just for that, you can ride your broken down horse the rest of the way. I don't want you 
in the carriage with me. 
 
 FALADA: 
Broken down? Why you-- (Elsa backs away. She holds out a gloved hand to Conrad, 
who escorts her grandly offstage; she gives Jorinda a smug look over her shoulder) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Never mind, Falada. I'd rather be out in the fresh air, anyway. Riding in the carriage is 
giving me a terrible (in Elsa's direction) pain in the . . . neck. 
 
 FALADA: 
Now will you tell me what's going on? 
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 JORINDA: 
It's all part of the plan. You see, Elsa has agreed to pose as the princess, and marry 
King Ferdinand in my place. Apparently he's rather old and bad-tempered. 
 
 FALADA: 
I see. And this plan--whose idea was it? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Elsa's. Isn't she clever? 
 
 FALADA: 
Oh, yes. That's what worries me. You're not going to let her go on treating you that way, 
I hope. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I'm not sure there's anything I can do about it. I'm only a maid in waiting now, you know. 
 
 FALADA: 
Threaten her; say that if she doesn't stop being so nasty, you're going to tell King 
Ferdinand the truth. 
 
 JORINDA: 
But if I did that, then I'd be stuck with him. 
 
 FALADA: 
Good point. There must be something we can do. You want me stand on her foot 
again? 
 
 JORINDA: 
No. Then she'd be nasty to you, too. 
 
 FALADA: 
She already is. You want to climb on? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Let's just walk for a while. My legs are cramped from sitting in the carriage. Elsa took up 
all the room. 
 
 FALADA: 
The princess, you mean. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes. The princess. (They exit. Lights down) 
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(A desk and chair are brought on. At Lights Up, KING FERDINAND is sitting at the 
cluttered desk, writing. He is neither decrepit nor bald nor large-featured nor crochety 
but quite young and presentable and pleasant. Conrad, Jorinda, Elsa, and Falada enter) 
 
 CONRAD: 
If you'll just wait here in the courtyard a few moments, Milady, I'll find the king. (brushes 
the dust from his clothing, crosses to king) 
 
 JORINDA: 
(looking around) This is quite nice. I was afraid that, without a woman's influence, it 
might be a bit . . . well, grim. 
 
 ELSA: 
What do you care? You won't be living here. 
  
 CONRAD: 
I have returned, Your Majesty. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Conrad! I didn't expect you so soon! (nervously) Did you--did you bring-- ? 
 
 CONRAD: 
Yes, I did. She's in the garden. Shall I have her come in? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
No, no the place is a mess. I'll go to her. (He gets to his feet to reveal that one thing 
Elsa said, at least, was true: He's using a cane. He and Conrad cross) 
 
 JORINDA: 
What do mean, I won't be living here? I thought I was to be your maid in waiting. 
 
 ELSA: 
Well, think again. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Your Majesty, may I present Princess Jorinda of Oldmark? Princess Jorinda, His Royal 
Highness King Ferdinand of Eastphalia. (Jorinda is flabbergasted to find that he's not 
the man Elsa described at all. Elsa, of course, is not surprised in the least) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(A bit shy and flustered, but gallant) Princess Jorinda. How delighted I am to welcome 
you to Eastphalia at last. (He is drawn to the real Jorinda, takes her hand, bows to kiss 
it. Elsa is highly indignant) You're even lovelier than I imagined. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Umm, Your Majesty? 
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 FERDINAND: 
(his attention is all on Jorinda) Sorry, I'm a little unsteady just now. I injured my leg last 
week. It was my own fault. I was horseback riding and tried to leap a fallen tree. Foolish 
of me, really. But I suppose Conrad has told you all that already. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Umm, Your Majesty. 
 
 FALADA: 
I want to know what happened to the horse. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(thinking Jorinda said it) Luckily, the horse wasn't hurt. 
 
  FALADA: 
(to Jorinda) I think he understood me! 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(looking from Jorinda to the horse and back again) I--I beg your pardon? 
 
 CONRAD 
Um, Your Majesty! 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes, Conrad? 
 
 CONRAD: 
Your Majesty, this is Princess Jorinda. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
This? (crushed) You mean--? Oh. I--I do beg your pardon, Princess. And yours, lady. I 
just assumed-- That is, I thought from the way your mother-- I humbly apologize. I do 
hope you will forgive me. (Bows, reluctantly kisses Elsa's hand) Welcome to Eastphalia. 
I trust you had a pleasant journey. 
 
 FALADA: 
Is she even lovelier than you imagined? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Of course-- (baffled by the voice) Is your maid in waiting by any chance a ventriloquist? 
 
 ELSA: 
No, she's from Oldmark, too. 
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 FERDINAND: 
I meant, does she throw her voice? 
 
 ELSA: 
(looking suspiciously at Jorinda and Falada) Not that I'm aware of. In any case, she is 
not my maid in waiting, she's merely a . . . a goose girl. 
 
 JORINDA & FALADA: 
A goose girl? 
 
 ELSA: 
She's very attached to me, you see, and begged me to bring her along. I do hope you 
have a nice flock of geese she can look after. 
 
 CONRAD: 
As a matter of fact, we do. Shall I show her to the servants' quarters, Your Majesty? 
 
  FERDINAND: 
(still can't quite believe she's not the princess) Umm . . . I . . . I suppose so. (looks 
longingly after her as Conrad leads them off) I hope you'll find it comfortable. 
 
 FALADA: 
Tell him the truth, Jorinda. Tell him the truth. If you don't, I will. 
 
 JORINDA: 
No, please, Falada. Not yet. I--I need to think. (They exit) 
 
  ELSA: 
(takes the arm of Ferdinand, who is still staring O.S.) Aren't you going to show me our 
room, dear? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Ah, well, naturally, you'll--you'll have a private room of your own, and as many ladies in 
waiting as you like. 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh, I'm easily satisfied. Half a dozen or so should do it. (As they exit) Tell me, have you 
set a date for the wedding yet . . . Ferdy? Do you mind if I call you Ferdy? (Lights down) 
(A wall representing the stable is brought on. Falada is tied to it. Lights up. Jorinda 
enters, carrying a bucket of oats and a stuffed goose whose neck she can manipulate 
with one hand) 
 
 JORINDA: 
I've brought you some oats. (digs in her apron pocket) And a nice apple. (holds it out) 
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 FALADA: 
Thank you. (The goose tries to bite the apple) Watch it, goosey. Who's your friend? 
(Elsa comes on behind Jorinda, eavesdrops) 
 
 JORINDA: 
I call her Gretel. She's broken her leg somehow, and I've put a splint on it. 
 
 FALADA: 
You do make an excellent goose girl, but I still think you need to have a talk with the 
king. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I know. I'm just not sure he'll believe me. Elsa's so clever, she's probably told him that 
I'm crazy, that I have delusions about being a princess. 
 
 FALADA: 
She's the crazy one, if she thinks she can get away with-- Uh-oh. Don't look now, but 
we've got a visitor. 
 
 ELSA: 
Having a little conversation with our horsey, are we? I suppose the goose can talk, too? 
 
 JORINDA: 
No. And neither can the horse. I was only joking when I told you that. 
 
 ELSA: 
Really? I wonder. It seemed to me the other day that Ferdy was hearing something-
¬something that neither one of us was saying. 
 
 FALADA: 
Ferdy? Do you suppose she calls him that to his face? 
 
 JORINDA: 
(gives him a disapproving glance) You must have been imagining it, Elsa. 
 
 ELSA: 
In the future, you will kindly address me as Your Highness. 
 
 JORINDA: 
You're not the queen yet. 
 
 ELSA: 
But I will be soon. And if you don't behave yourself, I shall make certain you live to 
regret it. You think being a goose girl is bad? 
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 JORINDA: 
Actually, it's quite pleasant. Far better than being your maid in waiting. 
 
 FALADA: 
That's the spirit! You tell her! 
 
 JORINDA: 
Why did you lie to me, Elsa? 
 
 ELSA: 
Your Highness. 
 
 FALADA: 
Your Lowness, is more like it. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Be quiet, Falada. 
 
 ELSA: 
So! He can speak! 
 
 JORINDA: 
Never mind that. I want to know why you lied to me. 
 
 ELSA: 
(almost sweetly) Are you quite sure you want to know? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes. 
 
 ELSA: 
(over the top) Because I'm sick to death of being a maid in waiting, that's why! Yes, 
Milady, no, Milady, is there anything I can do for you, Milday? My great great great great 
uncle was the King of Oldmark. I have as much right to be a princess as you do, but all 
I've ever done is worry about what you wanted. No one ever cared what / wanted. I was 
just a maid in waiting. Waiting, waiting, waiting! I've been waiting most of my life for 
something better to come along, for a chance to get what I deserve, and now I have the 
chance, and I'm going to take it, and there's nothing you can to stop me! (The goose 
pecks her) Ow! 
   
 JORINDA: 
Oh, but there is. I can tell King Ferdinand the truth. 
   
 ELSA: 
You think I haven't considered that possibility? The fact is, my dear, you won't tell him. 
You can't tell him. 
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 FALADA: 
And why not? 
 
 JORINDA: 
And why not? 
 
 ELSA: 
Don't you see? Of course, you don't, because you're a stupid . . . goose girl. If he finds 
out that we've been deceiving him, King Ferdinand will be very angry. And if he 
becomes very angry, he will surely call off the alliance between Eastphalia and 
Oldmark. And if he calls off the alliance . . . well, there will no longer be an Oldmark, 
because King Griesel will march in with his army of smelly barbarians and force your 
mother off the throne--or worse. (makes a cutting motion across her throat, and a 
gruesome face. Stricken by the realization that she's right, Jorinda turns away) 
 
 FALADA: 
Don't listen to her. The king seems like a reasonable man. He may be a little angry, but 
he'll forgive you. 
  
 JORINDA: 
No. She's right. I can't take the chance. 
 
 ELSA: 
And if your horse knows what's good for him, he'll keep his mouth shut, too. 
 
 FALADA: 
You . . . thoroughly . . . despicable . . . person. (kicks her or pushes her with his head, 
knocks her down) 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh! Oh! (feels the back of her dress, which is presumably smeared with horse manure) 
Oooohhhh! You'll be sorry you did that! Mark my words! You'll be very, very sorry! All of 
you! (storms across the stage to where King Ferdinand sits at his desk. As she 
approaches, she straightens herself, wipes at her dress with a handkerchief, then has 
nowhere to put the handkerchief, balls it up in one hand. Sweetly) Oh, Ferdy? 
 
  FERDINAND: 
(barely glances up) Yes. What is it? (sniffs) Do you smell something? 
 
  ELSA: 
No. Nothing. (holds the handkerchief behind her) Do you remember how you promised, 
in your letter to Queen Ysa--to my mother, that, if I became your bride, you would grant 
me any wish that it was within your power to grant? 
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 FERDINAND: 
Did I say that? (still sniffing) 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh, yes. And I know that you're an honorable man, a man who keeps his promises. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(apprehensively) Yes. Once I have given my word, I never go back on it. 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh, good. Because I've decided what it is I most want. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
A new wardrobe? 
 
 ELSA: 
No. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
A pearl necklace. 
 
 ELSA: 
Wrong again. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
You want me to invade Schmertzbad and bring you the head of King Greisel. 
 
 ELSA: 
You're getting warmer. You remember the horse we brought with us? The broken down 
one? I want you have his head cut off and hung on the stable wall. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Cut off his head? Why, for heaven's sake? 
 
 ELSA: 
Because I want you to, and you promised that I could have whatever I wanted. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes, but-- Oh, Jorinda, be reasonable. Surely there must be something else that would-- 
 
 ELSA: 
You prommmmisssed. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes, all right, I know. I also promised to marry you. But I never dreamed that you would 
-- I understood that you were— 
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 ELSA: 
What? That I was sweet? And kind? And easy to push around? Well, you got far more 
than you bargained for, didn't you? Lucky you. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Conrad! (to Elsa) You may go . . . princess. 
 
 ELSA: 
No, I think I'll stay, just to make sure your servant understands exactly what needs to be 
done. (Conrad enters) 
 
 CONRAD: 
Yes, Your Majesty. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
There's something I-- There's something that Princess Jorinda wants you to do. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Of course, Milady. How may I be of service? (He smells the horse manure now) Do you 
smell something? (Lights down) 
 
(The stable wall is turned around. Falada sticks his head through a precut hole lined 
with black fabric, so that it looks as if his disembodied head is hanging there. Elsa 
enters, looks with satisfaction at the head) 
 
 ELSA: 
I told you you'd be sorry, didn't I? (SOUND of honking geese, O.S.) 
 
 JORINDA (O.S): 
(laughing) Now, don't be greedy, girls. There's enough for all of you. Let Gretel have her 
share. 
 
 ELSA: 
How can she be so light-hearted? Why isn't she miserable? She's nothing but a goose 
girl. Well, when she sees this, she'll sing a different tune. (She slinks back out of sight 
as Jorinda enters holding the stuffed goose, feeding it from her hand. Jorinda gasps) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Falada! Oh, my poor old friend! What has she done to you? What has she done, and 
why? Oh, why, why? (She sinks to her knees, sets the goose aside, puts her face in her 
hands. Elsa gloats for a moment, then exits. As soon as it's clear that she's gone) 
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 FALADA: 
Psst! Jorinda! It's all right. My head's still attached to the rest of me. (Jorinda looks up, 
astonished) Really. If you don't believe me, go take a look. (Jorinda wipes her tears, 
circles around the wall, comes back beaming, hugs the horse's head) 
 
 JORINDA: 
It's true! You're all in one piece. Oh, Falada! I thought Elsa had done something horrible 
to you! 
 
 FALADA: 
Well, she tried. From what I can gather, she asked the king to have my head chopped 
off, and he sent Conrad to take care of it. It's lucky for me that Conrad has a soft heart. 
He rigged this up so it would look as though my head was hanging on the wall. I guess 
it's pretty convincing. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Too convincing! I thought my heart was going to break. You don't have to stay there, do 
you? 
 
 FALADA: 
Only when Her Lowness comes around, and she's not the sort to spend much time in a 
barnyard. Oh, heads up! Here comes the king! Don't tell him I'm alive! He might do the 
job right this time! (He freezes, Jorinda backs away. King Ferdinand enters, regards the 
horse's head mournfully) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Poor fellow. I'm sorry. I tried to talk her out of it. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Tried to talk her out of it? What sort of king are you? You're not supposed to take 
orders, you're supposed to give them. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(taken aback) I know, but I promised the princess that I would grant her anything she 
wished . . . and it was her horse, after all. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, but it wasn't. It was mine. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yours? Why in the world would a goose girl own a horse, even such a old, worn out 
one? 
 
  FALADA: 
(without thinking) I beg your pardon! (The king glances his way, puzzled, he freezes 
again) 
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 JORINDA: 
I'm not a--that is, I haven't always been a goose girl. My family was . . . was once quite 
well off. The horse belonged to my father. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I'm very sorry, miss. I had no idea. Princess Jorinda never told me. She's never told me 
your name, either. 
 
 JORINDA: 
It doesn't matter. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Of course it matters. I can't just go calling you Goose Girl. (she wants to trust him, tell 
him the truth, but can't) Well, Whatever Your Name Is, I'll give you another horse, all 
right? A much better one. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I don't want another one. Falada is--was a very special horse. (Falada tosses his head 
vainly, catches himself) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I see. I truly am sorry. Believe me, I would never have dreamed of doing such a 
heartless thing, if it hadn't been for-- Is there anything else I can do for you, anything at 
all? 
 
 FALADA: 
Tell him. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes. There is. You see, the truth is, I'm-- (pauses a beat. Geese honk O.S.) I'm nearly 
out of corn for the geese. Could you have someone bring me some more, please? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Of course I will. Of course. (She picks up the stuffed goose, exits. He watches her, then 
reluctantly turns away. He stops to pat Falada's head regretfully, then crosses. Just 
before he is out of hearing:) 
 
 FALADA: 
You like her. (King pauses) You know you do. (King turns back, bewildered, Falada 
freezes. King exits, shaking his head. Jorinda reappears, takes the handkerchief from 
her bodice, unwraps the ring, looks longingly at it, slips it on momentarily, then puts it 
away again. Exits) You like him. You know you do. (He pulls his head out of the hole. 
Lights down) 
 
(Lights up. King Ferdinand is at his desk. Conrad enters) 
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 CONRAD: 
Your Majesty, the tailors are here again. They'd really like to do a fitting for your 
wedding clothes. Shall I send them in? Your Majesty? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
No. Let's do it some other time. 
 
 CONRAD: 
But, Your Majesty, the wedding is the day after tomorrow. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Don't remind me. 
 
 CONRAD: 
If you want my advice, I think you should call it off. That--that-- so-called princess is not 
remotely like the person the queen described in her letters. That's called 
misrepresentation. Or false advertising. Or something. Since Queen Ysabel didn't really 
live up to her part of the agreement, I don't see why you should feel obliged to keep 
your part. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Because. I promised. A king's word should mean something. Besides, if I want to have a 
son or a daughter to rule after me, I need to marry someone. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Yes, but her? She's so . . . so . . . 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I know, I know. But I can't be thinking about what I want. I have to do what's best for the 
kingdom. And there's not exactly a surplus of eligible princesses running around. 
 
 ELSA (O.S.): 
Oh, Ferdy? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Oh, good grief. (Elsa enters) Yes, Princess? 
 
 ELSA: 
A pedlar has just arrived, and he's selling bolts of the finest silk and beautiful gold trim 
and ornaments. Could you spare a few marks? I know you'd like me to look lovely for 
the wedding. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(longingly) I certainly would. (sighs) How much do you need? 
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 ELSA: 
Why don't you just give me the money box, and I'll bring back what's left. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I don't think so. I--ah--I wouldn't want you to be target for thieves. Here. (hands her a 
few coins) That should be enough. 
 
 ELSA: 
(disparagingly) How generous of you. (turns to exit) 
 
 CONRAD: 
Perhaps I should look at the pedlar's wares as well, Your Majesty. (stage whisper) If 
you're determined to go through with this, you'll need wedding rings. Well, no, actually 
you'll only need one. Queen Ysabel said she was giving her daughter a special ring for 
the ceremony. 
  
 FERDINAND: 
Did she? Jorinda! (Elsa looks around for Jorinda, then realizes it's her) Princess! One 
moment, please. 
 
 ELSA: 
Oh, good. You've decided to give me more. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
No, actually, I just wanted to make certain that you have the ring your mother sent with 
you. 
 
 ELSA: 
The ring? Oh, the ring. Yes. That ring. The one my mother sent. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes. Do you have it? 
 
 ELSA: 
I--ah--no. Not on me, that is. It's--ah--it's up in my room. I'll just go get it, shall I? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes, why don't you? (She crosses) 
 
 CONRAD: 
There's something suspicious going on here, Your Majesty. 
 
 ELSA: 
(looking around) Goose Girl! Elsa! Where are you? (She glances at the empty stable 
wall, then away, does a slow take. Falada sticks his head through and freezes just as 
she turns back) I could have sworn-- (shakes her head) Elsa! Jorinda! (Jorinda enters) 
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 JORINDA: 
What do you want? How about a nice goose egg? (takes one from her apron pocket, 
looks mischievously at Elsa's head) 
 
 ELSA: 
(putting a hand to her head) I--I want the ring. 
 
 JORINDA: 
The ring? What ring? 
 
 ELSA: 
Don't pretend to be even more stupid than you really are. You know what I mean. (looks 
around furtively, hesitantly comes closer, whispers) The ring your mother gave you, for 
the wedding! (Conrad has appeared in the background. He puts a hand to his ear, but 
obviously can't hear this) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, that ring. Let me see, now. What did I do with that? Oh, yes, now I recall. I lost it on 
the way here. 
 
 ELSA: 
You what? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Remember when we stopped the first time, and you made me give you my apron? The 
ring was in the pocket. It must have rolled out. 
 
 ELSA: 
You're lying. I can see it in your face. You'd never be that careless. You must have it 
hidden on you somewhere. Where is it? (She grabs Jorinda, stuffs a hand in her apron 
pockets) 
 
 JORINDA: 
Let go of me. I lost it, I tell you. 
 
 ELSA: 
Where is it, you deceitful girl? Where is it? 
 
 FALADA: 
Let her alone! 
 
 CONRAD: 
(signals Falada to be quiet) Ladies, ladies! What's the trouble? 
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 ELSA: 
(collecting herself) There's no trouble. I'm just scolding this thickheaded goose girl. It 
doesn't concern you. 
 
 CONRAD: 
His Majesty does not believe in mistreating the servants. 
 
 ELSA: 
Well, I do. Would you like to be next? 
 
 CONRAD: 
Not really. 
 
 ELSA: 
Then get out of here. (Conrad hurries back to the King, they converse silently) Listen, 
you foolish girl, if you don't come up with that ring, I'll — 
 
  JORINDA: 
You'll what? What more can you do to me that you haven't already done, Elsa? Have 
my head chopped off and hung on the stable wall? (Elsa storms off, straightens herself 
before approaching the king) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Ah, there you are. I presume you've found the ring. 
 
 ELSA: 
No. It seems . . . You see, I'm afraid I lost it somehow, on the way here. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Did you? Or did you perhaps never have it to begin with? 
 
 ELSA: 
What do you mean? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I mean that perhaps you are not the Princess Jorinda. Perhaps Queen Ysabel decided 
she couldn't part with her daughter after all, and sent someone else in her place. 
 
 ELSA: 
What a ridiculous notion! What on earth would make you imagine such nonsense? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
For one thing, you're nothing like Queen Ysabel's description of you. 
 
 ELSA: 
Well, perhaps she did embellish just a little. 
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 CONRAD: 
A little? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
And then there's the matter of the ring. 
 
 ELSA: 
I told you, I lost it. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
So you did. But I'm sure the ring was very familiar to you. After all, it was Queen 
Ysabel's marrage ring. As her only daughter, you must know by heart the inscription 
engraved inside it. 
 
 ELSA: 
The inscription? I--I'm not sure I-- It's been a long time since I-- (sees they're not buying 
it) All right, all right! I confess! I'm not the Princess Jorinda. I'm only her maid in waiting. 
(fake tears) I know now that should never have agreed to go along with the Queen's 
plan. But she told me it was for the good of the kingdom, and she said not to worry, that 
you'd never suspect a thing! 
 
 FERDINAND: 
And where is the real Princess? 
 
 ELSA: 
I -- I don't want to tell you. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
It's all right. You won't be punished. 
 
 ELSA: 
(sniffling) You promise? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I promise. Just tell me the truth. 
 
 ELSA: 
All right. The truth is-- The truth is-- The Queen married her off to King Griesel of 
Schmertzbad. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
That uncouth, uncultured brute? But why? 
 
 ELSA: 
He said that if the princess would marry him, he wouldn't attack Oldmark. 
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 FERDINAND: 
Great heavens, what a fool I've been! How could I let her deceive me so completely? 
Conrad, take--what is your real name? 
 
 ELSA: 
Elsa. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Take Elsa to her room and place her under guard. 
 
 ELSA: 
You said I wouldn't be punished!  
 
 FERDINAND: 
This isn't a punishment, it's a temporary measure, until I can decide what to do with you. 
Wait! There's one more thing I want to ask you. Why on earth did you want me to have 
that poor horse's had cut off? 
 
 ELSA: 
Because--Because he was extremely rude to me. (Conrad escorts her off. Ferdinand 
sits thinking. From O.S. he hears the geese honking and Jorinda's sweet voice) 
 
 JORINDA: (O.S): 
Here you are, girls, I have some nice fresh corn for you. Now, don't gobble it up too 
quickly, or you'll choke on it. That's better. There you are, Gretel. Let me see your leg. 
Yes, I think it's healing up very nicely. We'll have that splint off before you know it.  
 
(Lights down) 
 
(Lights up. The King and Conrad cross to the stable) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Now, you understand what you're to do. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Of course, Your Majesty. There is one thing I don't understand, though. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
What's that? 
 
 CONRAD: 
You weren't even aware that the Queen had given a ring to her daughter until I told you. 
How on earth did you know there was an inscription inside it? 
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 FERDINAND: 
I didn't. But I figured that if Elsa wasn't really the princess, she wouldn't know, either. 
 
 CONRAD: 
She thought she was so clever. It never occurred to her that you might be more clever. 
(Sees that Falada's head is not sticking out of the stable wall. Loudly) Ahem! Here we 
are at the stable, Your Majesty! (Falada's head appears) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes, Conrad. I can see that. Now, remember, I want you take our fastest and strongest 
horse, and deliver this message to Queen Ysabel of Oldmark as quickly as you can. 
Once you've given it to her, I wouldn't stay around. She's liable to be very upset, and I 
don't want her taking it out on you. In fact, I suppose you may as well know . . . Since 
the Queen lied to me, I'm officially dissolving the alliance between Oldmark and 
Eastphalia. She doesn't need us, anyway, if she's married her real daughter off to King 
Greisel. 
 
 FALADA: 
What? She didn't-- (catches himself) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Did you hear something, Conrad? 
 
 CONRAD: 
No, Your Majesty. Perhaps it was the geese honking. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(looks offstage, thinking about Jorinda) Yes. Perhaps. (Hands him the message) There 
you are. Have a safe journey. (Conrad exits. The king glances at Falada, then crosses) 
 
 FALADA: 
Good heavens. He thinks that-- He doesn't realize that-- But if I speak up, he'll know I'm 
alive, and he might--No. I can't think about myself. I've got to think about Jorinda. I've 
got to tell him. Your Majesty! Wait! Your Majesty--I--! I-- (to himself) I was wrong! He 
doesn't understand a word! (Jorinda enters) Jorinda! You've got to go speak to the king! 
He's found out that Elsa is really--well, Elsa. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, no! 
 
 FALADA: 
Oh, yes. Even worse, he doesn't seem to realize that you're the real princess. He's sent 
Conrad off to Oldmark with a message, dissolving the alliance. You've got to tell him the 
truth! 
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 JORINDA: 
No. 
 
 FALADA: 
No? Why not? 
 
 JORINDA: 
What we need to do is find Conrad and tell him the truth. If he delivers that message, 
my mother will know I betrayed her, and it'll break her heart. (goes around stable wall, 
leads Falada out) 
 
 FALADA: 
No, listen, find yourself a better horse. You'll never catch him on a broken-down old nag 
like me. 
 JORINDA: 
There's no time! Where's your saddle? 
 
 FALADA: 
In the shed! (They hurry off. Lights down) 
  
(Lights up. Jorinda and Falada come dragging back on, exhausted and disheartened) 
 
 FALADA: 
I told you to get a faster horse. 
 
 JORINDA: 
It wouldn't have helped. He must have had too much of a headstart. 
 
 FALADA: 
Or maybe he took some other route. I didn't see a single sign of him, not even his 
horse's hoofprints. 
 
 JORINDA: 
I suppose the only thing I can do is throw myself on the mercy of the king, and hope he'll 
understand. (King Ferdinand is waiting for her, she sees him) Your Majesty! 
 
 FERDINAND: 
So. Your horse is alive after all. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh. Yes. It--it wasn't Conrad's fault. I--I begged him to spare Falada. You--you won't--? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Of course not. It was Elsa's idea, not mine. And now that I know she's not really the 
princess, all promises are off. 
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 JORINDA: 
Including the alliance. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes. 
  
 JORINDA: 
But what if my . . . what if Queen Ysabel were to send her daughter here to marry you, 
after all? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
She won't. The real Jorinda has gone to Schmertzbad, to wed King Greisel. 
  
 JORINDA: 
Who told you that? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Elsa. 
 
 FALADA: 
And you believed her? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I had no reason not to. After all, the Queen didn't send Jorinda here, did she? 
 
  FALADA: 
Yes, she did. 
 
  FERDINAND: 
(ignores him, to Jorinda) Did she? 
 
  JORINDA: 
Yes. She did. I--I told you I hadn't always been a goose girl. Your Majesty, I'm Princess 
Jorinda of Oldmark. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Prove it. 
 
 JORINDA: 
What? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
How do I know you're not lying? 
 
 JORINDA: 
I--I can't prove it. 
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 FALADA: 
Yes, you can. Show him the ring. 
  
 JORINDA: 
What good will that do? 
 
 FALADA: 
Remember how desperate Elsa was to get the ring from you? Obviously he (indicates 
the king) knows about it.  
 
 JORINDA: 
(takes out the ring, unwraps it) Here's the ring my mother gave me, to wear at the 
wedding. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(takes it, looks inside) Can you tell me what's inscribed inside it? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Of course. It says . . . it says Always faithful, never false. I should have heeded those 
words. I'm sorry. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Why did you let Elsa pretend that she was the princess? 
 
 FALADA: 
(seeing that Jorinda is hesitant to answer) Because Elsa told her you were a nasty old 
geezer. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Did she? 
 
 FALADA: 
You understood that? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Yes. I didn't like it much, but I understood it. 
 
 FALADA: 
Then why didn't you understand me a while ago, when I was trying to tell you the truth? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Oh, I understood. I wanted her to tell me. That's why I pretended to send Conrad off to 
Oldmark with a message. I thought it might give her the motivation she needed. 
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 JORINDA: 
So you didn't tell my mother you were calling off the alliance, after all?  
 
 FERDINAND: 
No. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Oh, thank you! (she throws her arms around him, then backs off) I mean, I'm very 
grateful, Your Majesty. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
(flustered) You're welcome, Princess. 
 
 FALADA: 
You mean I practically killed myself chasing after Conrad, and he didn't even go? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I'm sorry, Falada. I'll make it up to you. Conrad? (Conrad enters) Would you please see 
to it that Falada gets a nice bucket of-- What would you like most, Falada? 
 
 FALADA: 
To see Elsa get what she deserves. And a couple of apples would be nice, too. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Would you also send Elsa down, please? 
 
 CONRAD: 
Gladly, Your Majesty. 
 
 JORINDA: 
What are you going to do with her? 
 
  FERDINAND: 
Send her back to Oldmark, I suppose. (Jorinda grimaces) You don't think I should? 
 
  JORINDA: 
It's not my place to say. I'm only a goose girl. 
 
  FERDINAND: 
Not any more. Of course, you can still take care of the geese if you want to. (Elsa 
enters, bows) 
  ELSA: 
Your Majesty. 
 
  FERDINAND: 
We've just been discussing what to do with you. 
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 ELSA: 
And what did you decide? 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I leave it up to Princess Jorinda. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Well . . . I don't think we should send her back to Oldmark. After what she's done, my 
mother would never forgive her. Can you find something here for her? 
 
 ELSA: 
Yes, please, your majesty. I don't want to have to face Queen Ysabel. If you let me stay 
on here, I'll be eternally grateful. I'll take any sort of position you care to give me. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
I don't imagine you want her for a maid in waiting. 
 
 JORINDA: 
Not really. 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Well, I do need an ostler. Will that suit you? 
 
  ELSA: 
Oh, yes, I'll take anything. Anything at all. 
 
 CONRAD: 
Come on, then. (He leads Falada and Elsa off) 
 
 FERDINAND: 
Shall I show you your room, Princess? 
 
 JORINDA: 
Yes, please. I'd like to change into something nicer. After I've fed the geese, that is.  
 
(They exit. The stable turns around to reveal Elsa mucking out Falada's stall) 
 
 ELSA: 
Ohhhh! This is awful! I thought an ostler was like a butler, or an usher, or something. I 
didn't know it meant I had to take care of the horses! 
 
 FALADA: 
And you'd better take very good care of me, too, or I'll tell the king! 
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 ELSA: 
I don't know what you're saying, but whatever it is--shut up! 
 
 END 
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